BARBARA BOXER, CALIFORNIA
BENJAMIN L. CARDIN, MARYLAND
JEANNE SHAHEEN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
CHRISTOPHER A. COONS, DELAWARE
RICHARD J. DURBIN, ILLINOIS
TOM UDALL, NEW MEXICO
CHRISTOPHER MURPHY, CONNECTICUT
TIM KAINE, VIRBINIA
EDWARD J. MARKEY, MASSACHUSETTS

BOB CORKER, TENNESSEE JAMES E. RISCH, IDAHO MARCO RUBIO, FLORIDA RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JEFF FLAKE, ARIZONA JOHN MCCAIN, ARIZONA JOHN BARRASSO, WYOMING RAND PAUL, KENTUCKY



COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS

WASHINGTON, DC 20510-6225

February 28, 2014

The President
The White House
Washington, D.C. 20500

Dear President Obama,

We write in support of the Administration's efforts to help Ukraine to consolidate democratically elected government, preserve its territorial integrity, and enjoy the freedom to exercise a sovereign decision to sign and implement an Association Agreement with the European Union.

The courage and determination of ordinary Ukrainians in the face of sustained repression and violence to defy an unresponsive and corrupt government has given Ukraine a chance for a better future. The United States has an important, fundamentally positive role to play. We note and welcome our Administration calling on all actors to refrain from violence to ensure the independence and territorial integrity of Ukraine. Both Secretary Kerry and National Security Adviser Susan Rice have correctly warned Russia that military intervention in Ukraine would be a "grave mistake."

However, through its actions and rhetoric, the Russian government is aggressively acting to exploit regional, cultural, and linguistic schisms to actively undermine Ukraine's unity. Moscow's goals appear to be two: destabilize the Ukrainian government while it struggles to cope with former President Yanukovych's corrupt mismanagement of their economy; and use provocative and dangerous tactics to extend their control on the ground.

In 1994, the United States, the United Kingdom and Russia jointly signed the Budapest Memorandum on Security Assurances, which committed Russia to recognize the independence, sovereignty, and existing borders of Ukraine and, explicitly, to not engage in economic coercion. The United States has a responsibility to see that these commitments are respected and to use all necessary diplomatic and, if required, punitive measures in concert with the European Union. By manipulating the price of natural gas and blocking commerce with its neighbors—including Ukraine—in contravention of its World Trade Organization obligations, Russia has already patently violated these commitments. Now it seems that Russian coercion is expanding beyond the economic sphere.

We do not seek confrontation with President Putin and his government, but simply to ensure that Russia abides by its commitments and adheres to core principles of international law. A peaceful, democratic, stable, and sovereign Ukraine is in our national interest. There must be no question about our commitment and clarity of purpose in this regard. This clarity should extend to our allies, such as Poland and Lithuania, but also partner countries like Georgia and Moldova that continue to reform themselves in a way that is in contrast to Russia's

The President February 28, 2014 Page Two

growing domestic repression. Russian foreign policy too often relies on the use of intimidation and fear to achieve its aims, as exhibited by Russia's provocative actions along Ukraine's border in recent days.

We are prepared to work with your Administration to reinforce your efforts by authorizing U.S. loan guarantees to Ukraine and increasing assistance to facilitate a peaceful transition of power. We also believe that the U.S. should make use of the tools at its disposal, including targeted sanctions and asset recovery targeting corruption, to dissuade individuals who would foment unrest to undermine Ukraine's territorial integrity or employ coercive economic measures against the Ukrainian people and the new Ukrainian government.

We are gravely concerned about the future of Ukraine and are committed to working with you to support a peaceful political transition that serves the interests of the Ukrainian people who have demanded that their voices be heard.

Sincerely, Senator Robert Menendez Senator Bob Corker Senator Chris Murphy Senator R n Johnson Senator Benjamin Cardin Senator James Risch Senator Jeanne Shaheen Senator John McCain Senator Richard Durbin Senator Marco Rubio Senator John Barrasso Senator Edward J. Markey